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Richland County Council 
Affordable Housing Ad Hoc Committee Meeting 

MINUTES 
March 19, 2024 – 2:00 PM 

Council Chambers 
2020 Hampton Street, Columbia, SC 29204 

 
COUNCIL MEMBERS PRESENT: Allison Terracio, Don Weaver, and Gretchen Barron 
 

OTHERS PRESENT: Paul Livingston, Cheryl English, Derrek Pugh, Jesica Mackey, Anette Kirylo, Patrick Wright, 
Tamar Black, Ashiya Myers, Angela Weathersby, Kyle Holsclaw, Michelle Onley, Lori Thomas, Susan O’Cain, 
Maddison Wilkerson, Jackie Hancock, Jennifer Wladischkin, Stacey Hamm, Chelsea Bennett, Aric Jensen, Sarah 
Harris, Callison Richardson, Zach Cavanaugh, and Geo Price 

 

1. CALL TO ORDER – Councilwoman Allison Terracio called the meeting to order at approximately 2:00 PM. 
 

2. ADOPTION OF AGENDA – Ms. Barron moved to adopt the agenda as published, seconded by Mr. Weaver. 
 

In Favor: Terracio, Weaver, and Barron 
 
 

The vote in favor was unanimous. 

 
3. ELECTION OF CHAIR – Ms. Barron moved to nominate Ms. Terracio for the position of Chair, seconded by Mr. 

Weaver. 
 

In Favor: Terracio, Weaver, and Barron 
 

The vote in favor was unanimous. 
 

4. ITEMS FOR DISCUSSION/ACTION  
 

a. Affordable Housing Definitions – Ms. Terracio stated it is important that we know what we are talking 
about when discussing affordable housing. The definition in the agenda packet on p. 5 is a somewhat a 
limited definition of affordable housing. She suggested to look into the definition the City of Columbia 
utilizes: “Affordable housing is a continuum of equitable, inclusive, and quality rental and 
homeownership opportunities for people at every income level, which is critical to creating safe, 
complete, and thriving communities.” 
 
Ms. Barron indicated she liked the definition because it provides some continuity as it relates to the 
City of Columbia and the county. It will alleviate any confusion locally when people are talking about 
affordable housing. The definition is somewhat different from some of the definitions in the agenda 
packet, however, it is close enough to get us where we are trying to go. 
 
Mr. Livingston noted that one helpful thing with this definition is that it does not tie us down. 
 
Ms. Terracio responded she specifically wanted to avoid talking about income restrictions. We can 
refer to the 30% number when doing our calculations as a benchmark, but she does not think it needs 
to be limiting in our definition. 
 
Ms. Barron moved to accept the definition recommended by Ms. Terracio, seconded by Ms. Terracio. 
 
In Favor: Terracio, Weaver, and Barron 
 
The vote in favor was unanimous. 
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b. Project Scope – Mr. Leonardo Brown, County Administrator, noted when the discussion began about 
putting aside a certain portion of the ARPA funding, there were conversations about what it might 
look like. These conversations included such things as providing monetary assistance to agencies 
within the community that already do affordable housing work, converting unused space to available 
space, or even investing in a fund. Since then, we have heard about acquiring older properties (i.e., 
hotels) and converting them into affordable spaces. 
 
Assistant County Administrator Lori Thomas indicated she has had conversations with Council 
members regarding down payment assistance or forgivable loans. We have seen those in several 
municipalities to encourage homeownership, instead of rentals. 
 
Assistant County Administrator Aric Jensen stated one of the key things to understand is that 
affordable housing is effectually a commodity, and supply and demand are at play. Housing 
affordability will be affected as we strengthen our community with economic development. 
 
Ms. Terracio would like to look at naturally occurring affordable housing and see if we can create a 
policy around preserving places that are already affordable and helping them stay that way. 
 
Ms. Barron inquired what type of expert we should bring in to facilitate a work session on this matter. 
There have been many who have approached her as “experts,” but she would like someone to come in 
who is an expert and not biased. She suggested maybe looking at one of the local universities that have 
done some studies, specifically Richland County's and the surrounding areas, to determine our needs. 
 
Ms. Terracio indicated we need to get down to some numbers (i.e., How many permits are we issuing? 
How many are multifamily?) Something else she would like to know is if we can do a hotspot around 
where our naturally occurring affordable housing is and how we can help preserve it. She would like 
to explore some different approaches as to how we use the funding. For instance, what is your end of 
the bargain if you use some of the budget? How long will you keep the unit(s) affordable in the future? 
 
Mr. Weaver inquired if we still have the $4M from the ARPA funds. 
 
Ms. Terracio responded those funds were reallocated to the General Fund to be spent in the area of 
affordable housing. 
 
Mr. Weaver recommended inviting some of the cities and other counties to weigh in on what they 
have tried to address affordable housing. He noted Charleston is going through the same thing with 
affordable housing. They cannot keep workers downtown because the cost of housing is so high that 
they have to bus them in from the surrounding areas. He suggested we look at what they are doing in 
this area. 
 
Ms. Mackey stated she believes this is a two-phase approach. There are some things we can get started 
right now. The ad hoc committee and conversation are ongoing and continue to evolve as our 
community evolves. We do not have to solve all of the problems right now. She noted at the recent 
South Carolina Association of Counties (SCAC) “County Connect” conference, there was a panel on 
affordable housing. Each county spoke to things they are doing, but she thinks it is important to be 
unique and meet your county’s needs. Once we identify what we want to focus on, we can look at 
lessons learned from other counties. She does not want to mimic another county because their needs 
are different from ours. 
 
Mr. Livingston reiterated the urgency for us to utilize our current funding instead of spending six 
months developing a plan. Then to obtain some baseline data as it relates to Richland County. The only 
way we will achieve what Ms. Mackey mentioned is by understanding what we really need. 
 
Mr. Weaver stated he recalled there was a deadline on the $4M in funding. 
 
Mr. Brown replied one of the reasons Council took action to remove the limitation, by allowing 
funding to be put into the General Fund, is so you will have time to determine how to expend the 
funds. 
 
Mr. Livingston declared his goal would be to prioritize homeownership, get individuals to engage in 
affordable rental facilities, and assist current homeowners with repairs. 
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Ms. Mackey noted we need to be able to clearly state to staff what we would like to start with. We need 
to be able to provide them with a framework of the key areas. Do we want to focus on homeownership 
for teachers, firefighters, etc.? She mentioned that Ms. Thomas suggested down payment assistance. 
Ms. Thomas could give us options for the teachers and public safety officers. Do we want to focus 
incentives for developers to increase the availability of affordable housing in the market? 
 
Ms. Barron remarked that the upkeep and repairs of current properties fall in line with some of the 
other grant programs the county has in place. She would like us to hone in on homeownership and 
affordable rental projects. She observed that homes are being purchased by these big companies that 
are charging $3,000/month for an 1100 sq. ft. home. The community members cannot afford these 
rents and are being forced out of the community they once knew. She would support the improvement 
of homeownership by looking at income as the driving force. 
 
Ms. Terracio inquired if Ms. Barron had any thoughts about what percentage or if she would prefer 
staff to provide us with those numbers. 
 
Ms. Barron responded staff could provide us with the best practice(s) for a place similar to Richland 
County for that amount. 
 
Mr. Weaver expressed that we could do something akin to what State housing does. If they give you 
$5,000-$10,000 for down payment assistance, it creates a lien on the property. Then, when you go to 
sell the property, you pay State housing back. That is a way for us to keep the money flowing. 
 
Ms. Barron acknowledged that she liked Mr. Weaver’s idea, but we have to determine if that is the 
business we want to get into. We could create an office or partner with someone to help us along with 
that, but we have to decide if that is a long-range plan to be in the business of affordable housing. 
 
Ms. Terracio noted we have the Midlands Housing Trust Fund if we want to earmark a certain amount 
of money to be offered towards down payment assistance through that organization. 
 
Ms. Mackey pointed out that, based on teachers’ starting salaries, they cannot afford to live in the 
district of the students they teach—the same thing with public safety employees. Police officers 
receive discounts to live in apartments but do not get that same discount if they want to purchase a 
home. We may be able to tie the assistance to the teacher’s contract. 
 
Mr. Livingston stated that if we are going to make a difference, it will have to be sustainable. If we can 
create a revolving fund that will help with sustainability. He pointed out there are agencies that do a 
great job of leveraging funds. We need to work with them and assist them in obtaining grants, etc. 
 
Ms. Terracio noted we need to be able to vet and choose people through an application process. 
 
Ms. Callison Richardson, Division Manager – Community Development, indicated some of the grant 
programs mentioned are some of the things Community Development works on. They are starting to 
work on affordable housing acquisition and rehab with the Community Development Block Grants 
(CDBG) funds. She noted there could be some overlap between what they already have in place and 
what Council wants to do. The fact that Council’s funds are General Funds and not tied to HUD 
regulations gives much more flexibility. She believes that due to their expertise, there are tools in their 
toolkit that will enable them to assist Council with obtaining their goals. She noted that many of the 
things being discussed are currently being done on a small scale. They have a robust signature 
program for minor home repair (Operation One Touch) in Community Development. They increased 
the amount per house to $24,000 this year. There is a down payment assistance program that will be 
opening up again. It had been on hold due to the pandemic and staff turnover. In addition, she would 
welcome working with Council to utilize the $2M in HOME funds they receive from HUD to assist with 
affordable housing. 
 
Mr. Weaver indicated it would be wise for the committee to determine what percent we want to 
dedicate to each category. 
 
Ms. Mackey stated she believes another division is covering repairs; therefore, it should not be 
included. 
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Ms. Terracio expressed that she does not want to miss out on an opportunity to ensure continued 
affordability by investing in repairs. 
 
Ms. Mackey inquired if Ms. Terracio was referring to a developer rehabbing an existing place and 
ensuring it is affordable, not a current homeowner doing repairs. 
 
Ms. Terracio responded in the affirmative. In addition, if someone has a rental property that needs 
repairs, they can utilize some of the funding with the assurance the property will remain affordable. 
 
Mr. Livingston maintained in his conversations with individuals that the greatest need for 
homeownership is the availability of more units. 
 
Ms. Terracio stated that one of the things we have not mentioned is making use of Economic 
Development staff to ensure those wanting to build also supply affordable housing. 
 
Ms. Barron moved to direct the Administrator to explore the opportunities for homeownership/down 
payment and affordable rental programs, seconded by Mr. Weaver. 
 
For clarification, Ms. Terracio stated that Ms. Barron is not tying a certain percentage to her motion. 
 
Ms. Barron responded, not at this time. 
 
In Favor: Terracio, Weaver, and Barron 
 
The vote in favor was unanimous. 
 

c. Affordable Housing Budget – Ms. Barron moved to direct the Administrator to explore, 
homeownership, affordable rental programs future funding options, seconded by Ms. Terracio. 
 
In Favor: Terracio, Weaver, and Barron 
 
The vote in favor was unanimous. 

 
5. ADJOURNMENT – Ms. Barron moved to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Mr. Weaver. 

 

In Favor: Terracio, Weaver, and Barron 
 

The vote in favor was unanimous. 
 

The meeting adjourned at approximately 2:50 PM. 

 


